
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

May 11, 2006 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, May 11, 2006.
Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
David Clark, Steve Keziah, Mary Milam, Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett, Wanda Glenn, and Mike LaMonica.
 With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of May 11, 2006 to order at 7:35 p.m.
1.
Public Hearing – Conditional Use Permit for Parcel 05-033-053 – 7:36 p.m.
· Mayor Becker explained that the meeting would first be opened with a public hearing on a request for a Conditional Use Permit for Parcel 05-033-053, which is Western Union Elementary School.  The school system has requested a Conditional Use Permit for adding some mobile classrooms to that facility.  Mayor Becker announced that there were no members of the public signed up to speak and that Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett will give the council some background information.  

· Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett explained that it was a Conditional Use Permit for Western Union School.  They are requesting a maximum of eight mobile classrooms (learning cottages) over the next couple of years; one will go in immediately and the rest will go in over the next couple of years.  The Planning Board heard the request at their April meeting and they unanimously recommended approval of the application.  Ms. Bennett commented that there were members from the school system present this evening to answer questions/speak about the application.    
· Mayor Becker announced that the Public Hearing was hereby opened at 7:37 p.m.
· Mayor Becker swore in David Clark, Steve Keziah, and Nadine Bennett.
· Mr. David Clark explained that he was the Assistant Superintendent for Auxiliary Services of Union County Public Schools.  Mr. Clark introduced Mr. Steve Keziah who is with the Maintenance Department, which would be the group that would place the mobile unit at Western Union.  Mr. Clark explained that currently the student enrollment at Western Union is 601; the school design capacity is 578 students.  There are a number of programs at Western Union, which includes one Pre-K program, a Head Start program, ten special programs, and a reading recovery program that requires classes.  It is anticipated with the growth for the next year that Western Union will need at least one mobile unit to start the year out.   
· There being no further comments Mayor Becker closed the Public Hearing at 7:39 p.m.

2.
Opening – 7:39 p.m. 
· Mayor Becker announced that we would normally open the meeting with an invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance; however this evening, Councilwoman Critz will make a special announcement about the invocation.  Councilwoman Critz announced that the council wanted to make this evening special because it is the end of the project with UNCC and the beginning of the community going into an exciting journey of planning for the towns future growth in a responsible fashion.  The council also wanted to have a time of dedication in memory of Arnold Glenn who passed away a few weeks ago.  Mr. Glenn was a faithful servant of this community.  Mr. Glenn’s wife Wanda is present tonight.  Councilwoman Critz introduced her daughter Janna along with her friend Desiree Paratore to sing a prayer by David Foster called “The Prayer”.    
· Pledge of Allegiance.

3.
Public Comments – 7:46 p.m.
· There were no public comments.
4.
Resolution Honoring the Life of Mr. Arnold Glenn – 7:46 p.m.
· Mayor Becker explained that we recently lost a very valuable member of the community; Mr. Arnold Glenn.  Mr. Glenn was a member of the Planning Board/Board of Adjustment as well as one of the founding members of those organizations.  Mayor Becker explained that the council wanted to honor him with a resolution as a tribute to his service.  The council is privileged to have his wife Wanda Glenn present this evening.  Mayor Becker read the resolution as follows:  

Town of Mineral Springs

Resolution in Memory and Honor of Arnold Glenn

R-2006-05

WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Town Council, for itself, the Mineral Springs Board of Adjustment, the Mineral Springs Planning Board, and the citizens of the Town of Mineral Springs, expresses its profound sense of loss at the passing of Arnold Glenn; and
WHEREAS, we recognize Arnie for his life of compassion, generosity and dedication to our community, and, most particularly, his service to the Town;  

WHEREAS, he served as a member of the Board of Adjustment and Planning from 2001 until 2005; in both capacities he exhibited integrity, commitment and understanding; and  

WHEREAS, the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs is deeply grieved at the loss of its friend and public servant, but is grateful for the opportunity of having known and worked with him;


NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, that we express to the family of Arnold Glenn our deepest and most heart-felt condolences; that, as a token of respect and esteem, this Resolution shall be incorporated into the permanent records of this Council.


ADOPTED this 11th day of May, 2006.

Frederick Becker III, Mayor



Janet Critz, Mayor Pro Tem

Jerry Countryman, Council Member 


Lundeen Cureton, Council Member


Woody Faulk, Council Member



Peggy Neill, Council Member


ATTEST:


Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the resolution and that it be submitted to Wanda Glenn in honor of Arnold Glenn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
5.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports

A.  
 April 13, 2006 Minutes   

· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the April 13, 2006 as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
B.  
March 2006 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the March 2006 tax report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
C.
March 2006 Finance Report

· Councilwoman Critz explained that she had noticed that the Trinity Bank in Monroe changed names and also noticed that it was still listed on the finance report as Trinity.  Councilwoman Critz asked if it was still Trinity Bank.  Mayor Becker responded that it was now Citizens South Bank.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the March 2006 finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
6.
American Red Cross 
· Ms. Mary Milam informed the council about a program that the Red Cross sponsors called Together We Prepare.  If you have a plan in place when an emergency strikes you are more likely to be able to cope with whatever events happen surrounding that plan.  The first suggestion in preparation of any type of disaster is to have a plan before the event happens.  The second suggestion is to prepare a kit of things that are needed personally (i.e. medicines, eyeglasses, etc).  The third suggestion is to get training (CPR, basic first aid, babysitting).  The fourth suggestion is to volunteer.  Ms. Milam explained that the Chapter serves approximately 16,000 people a year in a variety of programming (disaster response, first responder support, disaster and preparedness education/training, blood collection, etc.).  As the costs and demands for services increase so do the budgetary requirements of the Red Cross.  The Union County Chapter is committed to providing life saving and CPR training to law enforcement at no charge.  Ms. Milam commented that the Red Cross wants to continue to be a valuable service in the community and they pledge that they will be good steward to all donors.  Ms. Milam respectfully requested the council’s consideration of a $1,000 donation to support the Union County Chapter of Red Cross operating budget for the upcoming year.  
· Mayor Becker reminded the council that there have been a couple of non-profit requests during this funding cycle and next month is the last month of the fiscal year at which time the council will review all of the requests and possibly apportion the funds that have been allocated for non-profit contributions.  The council will decide next month at what level the town will support the Red Cross.    
· There was a one minute break for removal of the equipment used for the invocation.       
7.
Consideration of a Conditional Use Permit for Parcel 05-033-053 for Mobile Classrooms – 8:01 p.m.
· Councilman Faulk asked Mr. Clark if he had heard him correctly; that they were just going to put one mobile unit in now, but that the conditional use permit was for up to eight mobile units.  Mr. Clark responded that it was up to eight mobile units anticipating being prepared for any type of growth that they have.  At this point with the projections and the information coming from Mr. Scott Broome, Principal of Western Union Elementary School, it appears right now they will only have a need for one mobile unit.    Councilwoman Neill asked how this would affect the current septic system.  Mr. Keziah responded that the mobile units do not have restrooms, so they will not be connected to the septic system; the only concern is that adding the students will add to the amount of water that is used.  There is a small filter head down there and they are having some minor problems with it now, which has been passed on to the central office administration (so they are aware of that).  As it is right now the county is working with them; they have a way to eliminate the problem.  Mr. Clark commented that they are looking at ways to solve that kind of problem.  Councilwoman Neill added that she had spoken to Mr. Broome last year while following up on a resident complaint and Mr. Broome had commented that to his knowledge that there were no problems.  Councilwoman Neill thought that the alarm had gone off because we had a lot of rain.  Councilwoman Neill asked if there would be any additional problems in the event of a lot of rain.  Mr. Keziah responded that they would have the normal problems when they have a lot of rain, because the filter heads soak into the soil and if the soil is saturated then you have a hard time getting the water pumped out and the alarm sounds.  This is a normal problem with that type of system, but it is not something that we should be concerned about.  Councilwoman Cureton pointed out that there was a very bad smell one time and asked if we would have that problem again.  Mr. Keziah responded that he was not able to answer that; he is not aware of any time that there was a smell there, but there shouldn’t be any smell.  Councilwoman Cureton asked if the children would have to go out in the rain to use the bathroom.  Mr. Keziah responded that they do when you are within 200 yards of the restroom; we have many schools that have mobile units that have that type of situation, we have some schools that have mobile units beyond the 200 yards where they have to install a mobile bathroom, but they would still have to go outside to get to the bathroom.  Mr. Clark added that it was a North Carolina Department of Instruction requirement that bathrooms be within 200 yards as well as a building code requirement.  Councilwoman Critz commented that these are considered temporary solutions and asked if anyone has offered a more permanent solution.  Mr. Clark responded that in the future there are some possibilities of redistricting.   
· The Council went over the Findings of Fact as follows:

A.
The use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the submitted plan.  
Councilwoman Critz made a motion that it is an affirmative finding and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

     B.
The use meets all required conditions and specifications.  
Councilman Faulk made a motion that it is an affirmative finding on item B and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

C.
The use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or the use is a public necessity. 
Councilwoman Neill made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

D.
The location and character of the use, if developed according the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located in and will be in general conformity with this Ordinance and the Town of Mineral Springs land development plan.  
Councilwoman Critz made a motion to find affirmatively and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

E.  
Additional review criteria, as stated in the Ordinance, shall also be considered and addressed where required.  
Ms. Bennett noted that there were two additional review criteria for schools; the proposed use will be compatible with the general characteristics of the area with respect to the location of structures, location of design screening and parking and service areas and location, design, character of streetscape.  Ms. Bennett commented that none of that actually applied.  The second review criterion is that the proposed use will not create or seriously heighten congestion on area roads.

Councilman Countryman commented that the use would probably not heighten the congestion on area roads, because the students are already there, the parents are already delivering their children; the building as no impact and the students don’t drive.   
Councilman Countryman made a motion to find in the affirmative and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the Conditional Use Permit as submitted by Union County Public Schools and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:        
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

8.
UNCC Presentation – 8:16 p.m.
· Mayor Becker announced that this was a wonderful moment for Mineral Springs; it is the culmination of the very first step in the comprehensive land use planning project that has been undertaken since August of 2005.  This is the excellent work of the Architecture/Geography/Planning Departments of UNCC.  The council has seen the draft of the vision report and proposal by UNCC.  Mayor Becker announced that Mr. Justin Krieg is present tonight to formally turn over the final copies, say a few words, and answer a few questions.  Mr. Krieg commented that he is a UNCC graduate student and has the pleasure of delivering the final document to the Town of Mineral Springs (25 hard copies, 25 CD’s).  Mr. Krieg gave an overview of what the plan is all about and how Mineral Springs can use it to better themselves in the future.  The UNCC students started off in August of 2005 by doing a lot of research (census information, demographics, social aspects) to get a good feel for the town, then they did some personal research by sending out resident surveys with a really good response rate, then a community visual survey was done at a town meeting in Mineral Springs, and then they moved on to the current conditions and took all the research that was generated and put them into a computer system called GIS and produced a lot of maps that show different types of things such as soil analysis and land capacity in order to build a map that shows where development would go most easily and where it wouldn’t go.  With all of this analysis the students were able to generate some development typologies and some recommendations for the town to make Mineral Springs a better place to live and to achieve some of the goals/objectives that were set out in the beginning.  Mr. Krieg presented the final vision plan on behalf of UNCC and the Community Planning Workshop Class.  Councilwoman Critz commented that it was a pleasure to work with this group and the town has been so blessed to have all of the students as a resource.  Councilman Countryman noted that the process that has ensued over the past ten or eleven months was quality work and the community should extend a debt of gratitude to UNCC, because what is contained in this book in any other community probably would have cost $200,000.  “We got it on sale, it was a bargain”, but it was not slighted.  The effort that went into this was highly professional.   Councilman Countryman expressed gratitude to the citizenry for taking their time to attend the meetings to be a part of the process and for completing the surveys.                
9.
Consideration of an Increase to the Contract Amount with Centralina Council of Governments – 8:28 p.m. 
· Mayor Becker explained that the town’s contract for zoning administration is nearing the amount that was budgeted for the full year and we have approximately six more weeks left to do.  Ms. Bennett sent a memo requesting an additional amount.  Mayor Becker noted that it was part of the original contract; the town is aware that the contract for administration is subject to review; Ms. Bennett has requested that the town execute an addendum to the service agreement memorandum with Centralina Council of Governments to increase the contract from $14,430 to $16,430 for the end of the fiscal year.  Ms. Bennett concurred that the contract was just an estimate.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to make the addendum to the COG contract and Councilman Countryman seconded.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the budget for the planning department has enough in it and a budget amendment is not required at this time.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

10.
Consideration of Calling for a Special Meeting for the Presentation of the UNCC Project – 8:31 p.m.
· Mayor Becker explained that he had discussed this with Ms. Bennett and Ms. Brooks and one of the items that Ms. Bennett suggested as part of the land use plan is to have another public presentation that would be incorporating the land use plan work as well as the UNCC work. Mayor Becker pointed out that Ms. Bennett felt this would be later on after she has a draft to show.  Ms. Bennett suggested that a good draft be written and then the town could ask for public comments.  Mayor Becker pointed out that Ms. Bennett, David Walters, Ken Chilton, and he will have a meeting.  The planning board will also take a couple of meetings.  Any action on this item will be deferred for the time being.    
11.
Discussion of Planning Board and Board of Adjustment Appointments – 8:33 p.m.
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks sent out a postcard asking for volunteers for the Planning Board and Board of Adjustment; there are two applications in the agenda packet.  One of the applicants is present tonight.  Mr. Mike LaMonica commented that he moved to Brantley Oaks from Dallas, Texas last year.  Mr. LaMonica’s idea is “small community, let’s keep it that way”.  Mr. LaMonica stated that his objective is to use his business professional experience, common sense, and provide whatever guidance that might be applicable to the growth of the community in order to make it environmentally sound, economically rationale, and home.  Mayor Becker noted that there were three positions to fill; there is a term expiring on the Board of Adjustment as well as Arnold Glenn’s position on the Planning Board and the Board of Adjustment.  Mayor Becker commented that there are two applications in the agenda packet and a possible incumbent.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they would like for the clerk to contact the applicants from the last request to see if they are still interested in order to add them to the mix.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that the last request was all for the Planning Board and that Mr. LaMonica was the only one that applied for the Board of Adjustment.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that this item be deferred until next month, because we do have a council member that has resigned that we are going to discuss at length and there will be decisions that have to be made there.  Councilwoman Neill suggested that the council appoint Mr. LaMonica to the Board of Adjustment tonight.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to appoint Mike LaMonica to the un-expired term of Arnold Glenn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

12.
Proposed 2006-2007 Budget / Consideration of Calling for a Public Hearing – 8:39 p.m. 
· Mayor Becker explained that the council has the proposed 2006-2007 budget in their agenda packet and they have had the opportunity to review it.  The proposed budget basically reflects everything that the council suggested in terms of departmental appropriations, salaries, etc. at the last meeting.  The county does not have an estimated tax base yet.  Mayor Becker did estimated revenues; this was done last year and the town was fairly close.  The proposed budget shows revenues and expenditures for 2006-2007 of $257,630 of which $87,555 is earmarked for capital, which leaves $170,075 in general government expenditures.  Mayor Becker noted that he is not recommending that the council ask for a property tax increase; the recommendation is that the property tax remain at 0.027 per $100 of accessed value.  Councilman Faulk requested a side by side spreadsheet of last year and this year’s data.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to accept the budget and call for the Public Hearing on June 8th, 2006 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

14.
Other Business I – Moved by Council Vote – 8:44 p.m.
· Mayor Becker requested council approval to move Item #14 Other Business above the Closed Session.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to move Other Business in front of the Closed Session and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker announced that Councilwoman Alice Mabe has regretfully asked that the council accept her resignation from the Town Council.  Mayor Becker pointed out that it does not have to be done by an official motion tonight, because it is not on the agenda.  Mayor Becker commented that it would be placed on the agenda for next month as well as something for the council to discuss.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks read the resignation of Alice Mabe as follows:  May 9th, 2006.  Dear Mayor, Council, and Members of Mineral Springs.  I have tendered my resignation effective Sunday, May 6th of year 2006 with mixed emotions.  I feel very blessed to have been given the opportunity to serve my community for almost seven years on this council.  I have found it necessary for very personal reasons to resign before my term expires, but certainly know that there are many qualified people who can pick up and carry on the job.  Once when I was younger I thought myself indispensable.  This is not true of any person.  Only Jesus is indispensable.  Sincerely Alice Mabe.  Mayor Becker commented that we extend our thanks to Alice Mabe in absentia for her years of service as a founding council member of the Town of Mineral Springs.  The council will be further discussing this process at the next council meeting. 
13.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney – 8:47 p.m.
· Mayor Becker requested a motion to go into closed session in order to get legal advice from Attorney Bobby Griffin on the matter of Bingham Holdings, LLC et al versus the Town of Mineral Springs in accordance with G.S. 143-318.11A Sub-Section 3.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to go into closed session for that purpose and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None



· Councilman Countryman made a motion to close the Closed Session and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
14.
Other Business II
· Councilwoman Critz explained that the April edition of Southern City had an article called “Small Towns Chosen for Rural Center Revitalization Program”, which is some “free” money.  Councilwoman Critz asked for council approval to pursue this just to see if there is anything that is applicable to Mineral Springs.  There was a consensus of council to allow Councilwoman Critz to follow up on it.
· Councilwoman Neill informed the council that she contacted DOT about the railroad crossing.  The head of maintenance with DOT is working with CSX.  Whenever asphalt is put in the holes the train causes the track to move and it pumps out the asphalt; all they have been doing is putting a band aid on it.  They are going to do a temporary fix for now and then in a few months from now they are going to rework the whole crossing.                     
15.
Adjournment 
· Councilman Critz made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:26 p.m.
· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on June 8, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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